
 
 
 

 
 
 

 
February 18, 2010 

 
MEMORANDUM FOR HEADS OF FEDERAL DEPARTMENTS AND AGENCIES 
 
FROM:  NANCY H. SUTLEY, Chair, Council on Environmental Quality 
 
SUBJECT: DRAFT NEPA GUIDANCE ON CONSIDERATION OF THE EFFECTS OF 

CLIMATE CHANGE AND GREENHOUSE GAS EMISSIONS 
 
I.   INTRODUCTION 

 
The Council on Environmental Quality (CEQ) provides this draft guidance memorandum for 

public consideration and comment on the ways in which Federal agencies can improve their consideration 
of the effects of greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions1 and climate change in their evaluation of proposals for 
Federal actions under the National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA), 42 U.S.C. §§ 4321 et seq.  This 
draft guidance is intended to help explain how agencies of the Federal government should analyze the 
environmental effects of GHG emissions and climate change when they describe the environmental 
effects of a proposed agency action in accordance with Section 102 of NEPA and the CEQ Regulations 
for Implementing the Procedural Provisions of NEPA, 40 C.F.R. parts 1500-1508.  This draft guidance 
affirms the requirements of the statute and regulations and their applicability to GHGs and climate change 
impacts.  CEQ proposes to advise Federal agencies that they should consider opportunities to reduce 
GHG emissions caused by proposed Federal actions and adapt their actions to climate change impacts 
throughout the NEPA process and to address these issues in their agency NEPA procedures. 

 
 The environmental analysis and documents produced in the NEPA process should provide the 

decision maker with relevant and timely information about the environmental effects of his or her 
decision and reasonable alternatives to mitigate those impacts.  In this context, climate change issues arise 
in relation to the consideration of: 

 
(1)  The GHG emissions effects of a proposed action and alternative actions; and 
(2)  The relationship of climate change effects to a proposed action or alternatives, including 
the relationship to proposal design, environmental impacts, mitigation and adaptation 
measures. 

 
NEPA demands informed, realistic governmental decision making.  CEQ proposes to advise 

Federal agencies to consider, in scoping their NEPA analyses, whether analysis of the direct and indirect 
GHG emissions from their proposed actions may provide meaningful information to decision makers and 
the public.  Specifically, if a proposed action would be reasonably anticipated to cause direct emissions of 
25,000 metric tons or more of CO2-equivalent GHG emissions on an annual basis, agencies should 
consider this an indicator that a quantitative and qualitative assessment may be meaningful to decision 
makers and the public.    For long-term actions that have annual direct emissions of less than 25,000 

                                                           
1 For purposes of this guidance, CEQ defines “GHGs” in accordance with Section 19(i) of Executive Order 13514 
(carbon dioxide, methane, nitrous oxide, hydrofluorocarbons, perfluorocarbons, and sulfur hexafluoride). 
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